



FRIEDRICH-SCHILLER-  
UNIVERSITÄT  
JENA



## Public Record

### 7th Session | StuCo | Term 2025/26

December 16th 2025 | 18:18 - 19:26 | SR 114 | Carl-Zeiss-Straße 3

***DISCLAIMER: This translated record is not legally binding and just for informational purposes. For the legally binding document see the german version.***

**present MoStuCo:** Andreas Bagehorn, Chiara Daskiewitsch, Jil Diercks, Katharina Gabriel, Jan Haedicke, Marcus Hansen, Bennet Hartung, Stefan Huber, Levke Jansen, John Kaube, Willi Kröning, Robert Pohle, Maurice Reitzing, Reiner Sandmann, Hannah Schier, Leonard Schönfeld, Paul Weiß, Klara Wilde, Antonia Zahn, Christoph zur Mühlen

**excused MoStuCo:** Clara Höpfner, Niklas Menge, Lenard Thost, Nele Wagner

**unexcused MoStuCo:** Nikolai Demisch, Götz Wagner, Max Weber

**dormant MoStuCo:** Aenna Fink, Carla Franke, Jan Hillebrandt, Jonah Hohlfeld, Smila Kreuzberg, Luisa Queck, Linda Raschke, Luise Stroisch, Henning Sylla

**present cMoStuCo:** Anne Kaufmann (Department of Internal Affairs | til 19:03 Uhr), Akin Rosenkranz (StuBei), Paul Staab (Administrative Board | til 19:03 Uhr)

**Guests:** Max Diertrich (Arbitration Committee | til 18:47 Uhr), Jannik Dotzki (StuCo EAH), Lilou Gläß (Arbitration Committee), Anne Hofbauer (CRJ | til 19:03 Uhr), Janne Negelen (CRJ | til 19:03 Uhr), Julia Sauer (CRJ | til 19:03 Uhr), Ruben Urmoneit (Arbitration Committee)

**Executive Board:** Chiara Daskiewitsch, Marcus Hansen, Klara Wilde

## **IOTA 01 → 01 | 18:18 | Reports**

### **Andreas and Anne report**

- Last Wednesday, following the FSR-Kom, the “How To FSR” took place. During this event, we gave interested FSR members an overview of the work of the FSR: What rules apply to FSRs? What do FSRs do? How does a session work? What belongs in the records? And much more. Afterwards, there was an opportunity for a Q&A session, which was gratefully accepted by some FSR members. There has already been positive feedback from FSR members and consideration is already being given to holding another such event at the beginning of the next legislative period.
- The Department of Internal Affairs’ closed-door meeting took place in Arnstadt over the weekend. After arriving on Friday, we looked at the student body regulations together and compiled the rules that apply to FSRs, so that we could then go through the regulations of the student department councils. We completed this task in teams of two and, as a result, have already provided 14 student department councils with individual, detailed feedback on their student department council regulations. We also divided up the remaining student council regulations among ourselves so that we can provide these FSRs with detailed feedback as well.

### **Max reports from the arbitration commission**

- After a year of arbitration commission work, 20 complaints have been processed, and next year will be devoted to backlogs as planned. The arbitration commission is still looking for another member. There are currently four members. They have been understaffed since 2013. The workload is usually 2-3 hours per month. The most relevant decisions last week were that the supplementary budget had an invalid quorum (SK\_2025\_010\_B) and that many FSR regulations were not published properly (see SK\_2025\_016\_B). In addition, they noticed a problem with the wording of invitations to StuCo sessions.
- Stefan asks what the specific problem is with the invitations.
- Max explains that the wording in the constitution is unclear. It refers to electronic invitations, but these actually require end-to-end encryption and confirmation of receipt. Neither of these requirements are met in the invitations to StuCo sessions. He also personally advocates for a better publication strategy in the constitution for FSR regulations.

### **Paul Staab reports from the administrative board**

- On December 12, the StuWe Administrative Board held a meeting. This Christmas meeting was less focused on decisions and more on information. The topics of construction and rent were particularly prominent. For example, there are delays at the Maurerstraße dormitory in Jena, while on the other hand, construction measures have been announced in the Bachstraße area, although their implementation is still questionable. This could potentially involve 300 residential units in a prime location. In addition to general construction activities, there is increased investment in photovoltaics to meet the organization’s own energy needs. However, the reduction in the subsidy rate for residential units due to price increases and construction

delays, which will have an impact on rents, is proving problematic. With regard to rents, in addition to a fundamental presentation of various models for determining and classifying rental prices, there was a basic consensus to balance rents by factor both between individual residential properties and between different locations. Other important points in the report include the restriction of the Rose's opening hours and the current lack of utilization of the pasta offering in the cafeteria here on Carl-Zeiss-Straße. In order to continue the offering, we would need to increase sales by approximately 50 percent to 100 meals per day. Otherwise, the offering will be discontinued at the end of the semester.

### Willi reports on finances

- The supplementary budget was approved today, and we were asked again to submit the budget plan.
- The financial training slides are ready. At the same time, a pool of tasks is being worked on so that the tests can be carried out.
- Work is underway on the annual financial statements and inventory in order to meet all the conditions for increasing the semester fees. We can submit the application for this as soon as we have fulfilled all the requirements, but the increase will not come into effect until the 2027/28 winter semester at the earliest.
- **Bennet** asks again how the financial training will be structured.
- **Willi** explains that it will be a take-home exam. Everything will be available, and the exam period will end at the end of January, but will already begin over Christmas. You will then have a week to complete the exams once you register with the finances.

### Klara reports from the executive board

- The **jury meeting** to allocate offices in the **Haus auf der Mauer** will not take place this month as only one group has applied for office space. Please tell any associations/projects you know about this; we, and probably also the StuWe, would be delighted to receive lots of applications.
- The **discussion with University Department 4** regarding the **closure of the Frei(t)raum** went quite well. The Frei(t)raum has since been reopened. Clothing swaps and exchange markets are permitted to take place again. Food sharing will also be possible again in the future, but we still need to send University Department 4 a (hygiene)concept and proof of registration with the Food Inspection Office.
- The issue of the **Frei(t)raum** was also discussed at the **Presidium meeting** on December 8, and the reopening was finally approved. It is still being examined whether the StuCo can be registered as a user, because the current regulation is that we are responsible but not administrators. We also discussed relaxation rooms and the Nightline. We learned that the university already has **relaxation rooms** in various buildings. However, these are insufficiently communicated. This is to be improved in the future. In addition, the reopening of the relaxation room in CZS 3 is being considered. A suitable room for **Nightline** is being sought in UHG and CZS 3. The plan to **increase the semester fee** was also discussed. Finally, a possible **alcohol ban in the CZS 3 cafeteria** was discussed. Department 4 will contact the student services organization regarding this matter.

## IOTA 02 → 02 | 18:46 | Determination of the Quorum and Discussion & Decision of the Agenda

### Determination of the Quorum

- Of the **36** elected members of the MoStuCo, **9** have a dormant mandate.  
This means that there are **27** voting members of the MoStuCo.
- A quorum is reached when **14** voting members of the MoStuCo are present.  
A two-thirds majority is achieved with **18** yes votes from the members present who are entitled to vote.
- There are **20** members present who are entitled to vote, so the committee is **quorate**. The possibility of a two-thirds majority is **given**.

*Max Dietrich is leaving the session at 18:47.*

### provisional agenda

IOTA 1 Reports

IOTA 2 Determination of the Quorum and Discussion & Decision of the Agenda

IOTA 3 Discussion & Decision: Release of Funds M-LEHR-008-2025\_26 – Conference of all teacher training students (KoaLa) 2026 (Teaching Department)

IOTA 4 Discussion & Decision: Confirmation of Head of Teacher Department (Teaching Department)

IOTA 5 Discussion & Decision: Release of Funds M-STURA-023-2025\_26 – Expense Allowance Executive Board Marcus Hansen (Andreas Bagehorn)

IOTA 6 Discussion & Decision: Trust Persons (Executive Board)

IOTA 7 1. Reading: Budget Plan 2026\_27 (Finances)

IOTA 8 Discussion: Next Session

IOTA 9 Discussion: Session Colour

IOTA 10 Miscellaneous

**Draft Resolution:** The Student Council of the FSU Jena approves the agenda below.

**Voting:** 20 Yes / 0 No / 0 Abstention

**accepted**

### decided agenda

- Corresponds to the provisional agenda.

## IOTA 03 → 03 | 18:48 | Discussion & Decision: Release of Funds M-LEHR-008-2025\_26 – Conference of all teacher training students (KoaLa) 2026 (Teaching Department)

### Motion Text

Dear all,

Next year, the time will finally have come. From May 22-25 2026, the conference for all teacher training students (KoaLa for short) will take place in Jena. Since the funds released exceed € 500, this must now be decided by the StuCo. If you have any questions for us in preparation for the session, please feel free to send us an email at: lehramt@stura.uni-jena.de.

Otherwise, we will be available to answer your questions at the session.

Best regards,

The Teacher Training Department

### Discussion

- **Anne** presents the motion. A change to the financial plan was sent to all MoStuCo and cMoStuCo members before the session. There are also already commitments for sponsorship. The expenses mainly consist of catering, professional fees, and rent.
- **Bennet** asks whether there is a germany-wide umbrella organization for teacher training students.
- **Anne** explains that the establishment of an club is currently being planned for financing purposes. University policy issues are dealt with by a small KoaLa, which is elected at the large KoaLa.
- **Marcus** has questions about the number of gym bags and wristbands that are to be ordered.
- **Anne** explains that they cannot yet estimate the exact number of participants. However, in the end, only as many bags as needed will be ordered.

**Amendment from Anne Kaufmann:** change "€ 9 638,57" to "€ 9 639,24"

**accepted by the applicant**

**Draft Resolution:** The Student Council of the FSU Jena decides to release of funds M-LEHR-008-2025\_26 in the total amount of € 9 639,24 from budget items A.02.02 (Teaching Professions) and A.05.01 (Federal Student Council Conferences) for the implementation of the Conference of all teacher training students (KoaLa) 2026, subject to positive review by the Finances.

**Voting:** 19 Yes / 1 No / 0 Abstention

**accepted**

## **IOTA 04 → 04 | 18:58 | Discussion & Decision:**

### **Confirmation of Head of Teacher Department (Teaching Department)**

#### **Motion Text**

Hello everyone,

The teaching department is a special department and elects its own head of department. The StuCo only confirms this selection. Therefore, we would like to confirm the selection of an additional head of the department at this session. You can find the relevant record in the public session materials.

Best regards,

The Executive Board

#### **Discussion**

- **Anne** explains that Freddy is unfortunately unable to attend and therefore cannot introduce himself, but is very involved in the department.
- There are no further questions.

**Draft Resolution:** The Student Council of the FSU Jena confirms Frederike Mönch as an additional head of the teaching department.

**Voting:** 17 Yes / 1 No / 1 Abstention

**accepted**

## IOTA 05 → 05 | 19:01 | Discussion & Decision: Release of Funds M-STURA-023-2025\_26 – Expense Allowance Executive Board Marcus Hansen (Andreas Bagehorn)

### Motion Text

Dear MoStuCo,

At the last session, we elected Marcus to the executive board. In the reasonable hope and expectation that he will remain with us for the time being and not resign again within 15 days, I think it is only logical to grant him the usual expense allowance.

Even though he has announced that he only intends to remain in office until March, I have applied for the expense allowance until September, in case he does remain in office longer. That is not yet certain today.

Best regards,  
Andreas

### Discussion

- **Andreas** presents the motion.
- **Willi** asks how much relief Marcus is currently providing for the rest of the board.
- **Klara** explains that the relief is not (yet) that significant. However, Marcus is still in the process of familiarizing himself with the job, and there were many technical problems last week that made everyone's work more difficult.
- **Katharina** asks about the current technical problems.
- **Marcus** explains that we first had a server problem in the last few days, which meant that we couldn't use any of our computers. Then there was a problem with an update to the computers, so we still only have limited use of them at the moment.

**Point of Order from Willi Kröning:** adjournment

**objection from Levke Jansen:** There are three board members, so they should all receive the same amount of money.

**Voting:** 2 Yes / 15 No / 2 Abstention

**rejected**

*Anne Kaufmann is leaving the session at 19:03.*

*Paul Staab is leaving the session at 19:03.*

*Anne Hofbauer is leaving the session at 19:03.*

*Janne Negelen is leaving the session at 19:03.*

*Julia Sauer is leaving the session at 19:03.*

- **Jil** criticizes Willi's point of order. It appears as if it was submitted for personal reasons.
- **Christoph** agrees and explains that, in his view, the training period is also work.
- **Ruben** concurs with Levke. If the other two board members receive expense allowances, the third board member should too.
- **Jil** emphasizes that there is no employment contract, but she does not consider the amount of the expense allowance to be justified. In their opinion, this would be too high.
- **Andreas** would like to point out that Tom was also granted an expense allowance at the session the week after his election, and that the decision for his expense allowance was applied by Willi.
- **Levke** agrees with Andreas and emphasizes that a leap of faith is justified in this situation. If Marcus does not work enough, people can also submit a motion to dismiss him in the future.

*Hannah Schier is leaving the session at 19:08.*

**Point of Order from Stefan:** immediate vote

**no objection, Point of Order accepted**

**Draft Resolution:** The Student Council of the FSU Jena approves the release of funds M-STURA-023-2025\_26 in the amount of €5 000, and thus a monthly expense allowance of €500 for Marcus Hansen as a member of the executive board of the StuCo from October 2025 until the end of his term of office, at the latest up to and including September 2026.

**Voting:** 13 Yes / 4 No / 1 Abstention

**accepted**

*Hannah Schier is entering the session at 19:10.*



## **IOTA 06 → 06 | 19:11 | Discussion & Decision:**

### **Trust Persons (Executive Board)**

#### **Motion Text**

Hello everyone,

We are still looking to fill the two positions of trust persons.

At the last session, we already elected the person for the StuCo, and now we would like to elect the people for the departments and FSRs/FSR-Kom.

We introduced this concept during the last term of office, and it proved to be very helpful and valuable. That is why we would like to fill these positions again.

Best regards,

The Executive Board

#### **Discussion**

- **Klara** presents the motion and explains that we are currently still looking for representatives from the departments and student department councils. However, no final decision has been made yet, so she submits a point of order to postpone the vote if no one wishes to speak.
- No one wishes to speak.

**Point of Order from Klara: Adjournment**

**no objection, Point of Order accepted**

## **IOTA 07 → 07 | 19:13 | 1. Reading: Budget Plan 2026\_27 (Finances)**

### **Motion Text**

Moin,

On to the second round with the budget plan. Unfortunately, the quorum was not reached in the first vote, so we will try again. There are no changes to the version agreed upon in the last session.

Best wishes, Nele

### **Discussion**

- Willi presents the motion.
- John asks how many readings are required for the budget plan.
- Willi explains that only two readings are necessary.

**Point of Order from Chiara Daskiewitsch: End of first reading**

**no objection, Point of Order accepted**

## IOTA 08 → 08 | 19:15 | Next Session

### Discussion

- **Chiara** asks whether the next session should be on January 6 or January 13.
- **Marcus** is in favor of the 13th.
- **Willi** is in favor of the 6th.
- **Ruben** feels that it would be appropriate to take a vote, as it is not clear whether everyone will be back by January 6.

**Point of Order from Andreas:** Opinion gathering

**no objection, Point of Order accepted**

**Opinions are gathered about when the next session should take place.**

**Result:** 10 for 06.01.2026 / 11 for 13.01.2026

## IOTA 09 → 09 | 19:18 | Session Colour

### Discussion

- **John** suggests petrol mint and dusty pink.
- **Willi** suggests PAF-orange.
- **Hannah** suggests FSR-Kom-voting-cards-blue.
- **Leo** suggests petroleum black.
- **Katharina** suggests purple mist.
- **Ruben** suggests black.
- **Stefan** suggests fuchsia.

**Point of Order from Klara:** Opinion gathering

*objection* from **Andreas:** The executive board just wants to pass on this important responsibility so that they are not to blame if anyone is dissatisfied.

**Voting:** 14 Yes / 2 No / 3 Abstention

**accepted**

**Opinions are gathered about which color should be the session colour.**

**Result:** 3 petrol mint / 5 dusty pink / 4 PAF-orange / 8 FSR-Kom-voting-cards-blue / 7 petroleum black / 9 purple mist / 11 black / 3 fuchsia

→ **The session colour is black.**

## IOTA 10 → 10 | 19:25 | Miscellaneous

### agenda

- **Andreas** proposes that the session colour be classified after “Miscellaneous” in the future.
- **The board** agrees and will change this starting with the next session.
- **Ruben** withdraws his proposal for the session colour.
- Since the proposal has already gained support, the session colour will still be black.

*We wish everyone who has read this far a happy new year.*

**Jena, January 10, 2026**

---

**Chiara Daskiewitsch**  
*Session Leadership*

---

**Marcus Hansen, Klara Wilde**  
*Protocol*

### **Begriffserklärung**

- StuCo: Student Council
- FSU: Friedrich-Schiller-Universität Jena
- EAH: Ernst-Abbe-Hochschule Jena
- MoStuCo: Member(s) of the Student Council
- cMoStuCo: consultant Member(s) of the Student Council
- IOTA: Item on the Agenda
- StuBei: Student Advisory Board (of the City of Jena)
- StuWe: Studierendenwerk
- FSR: Student Department Council
- GO: Order of the Student Council
- FinO: Financial Order of the Constituted Student Body
- CZS: Carl-Zeiss-Straße
- UHG: University main building (Fürstengraben 1)
- EAP: Ernst-Abbe-Platz
- CRJ: Campusradio Jena